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Audit Committee
Minutes of the meeting held on 07 December 2016 at 10:00 in the Ascot Room, Corporate Services Building, 
Littlemore Mental Health Centre, Oxford OX4 4XN
	Present:
	

	Alyson Coates
	Non-Executive Director (Chair until item 12(b)/AC) – part meeting

	John Allison
	Non-Executive Director (JA) 

	Sue Dopson
	Non-Executive Director (SD)

	Anne Grocock
	Non-Executive Director (Chair from item 12(b)/AG)

	Lyn Williams
	Non-Executive Director (LW)

	
	

	In attendance:

	Ros Alstead
	Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards (the DoN/RA) – part meeting

	Stuart Bell
	Chief Executive (the CEO/SB)

	John Campbell
	Head of Nursing (Older People’s Directorate) (JC) – part meeting

	Mark Hancock
	Medical Director (the MD/MHA) – part meeting

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME)

	Sandra Parker
	Clinical Audit Specialist (SP) – part meeting

	Kerry Rogers
	Director of Corporate Affairs and Company Secretary (the DoCA/KR)

	Sue Barratt
	External Audit Partner, Deloitte LLP (SBa) 

	Kelly-Marie Johnson
	Audit Manager, Deloitte LLP (KMJ)

	Sharon Birdi
	Internal Audit - Senior Audit Manager, TIAA Ltd 

	Gareth Robins
	Local Counter Fraud Specialist, TIAA Ltd (GR) 

	Ian Sharp
	Internal Audit – Regional Managing Director, TIAA Ltd (IS) 

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (Minutes) (HS)


The meeting followed a private meeting held between the Committee members and the Internal and External Auditors.  

	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	

	a


	No apologies for absence were received. 
	

	2.
a
b

c

d

e

f
	Minutes of the meeting held on 15 September 2016
The Minutes of the meeting were approved as a true and accurate record subject to amending the reference at item 9(d) from “whistleblowers may need to be protected” to “whistleblowers need to be protected”.   
Matters Arising 

Item 2(c) Immigration and right to work in UK – report and recommendations (originally item 8(c) from February 2016)

To provide an update to the Committee.

Item 4(d) Losses and Special Payments – loss of cash which related to banks being unable to trace cheque payments

Gareth Robins confirmed that he had reviewed the details of these cases with the Financial Controller and that processes had been reviewed and tightened up.  

Item 6(f) CUBE and allied systems – Trust requirements for business information tools

The Interim Director of Performance to report back on his findings in relation to the Trust’s requirements for business intelligence tools.  The Chief Executive noted that he had met with the Interim Director of Performance and although he was making good progress in this area, it still may be too soon to report back.  

Item 8(d) Single Action Tender Waivers (SATWs) – review of SATW processes and reporting on management consultancy appointments and contract extensions

The Director of Finance noted that a review of SATW processes would have completed by February 2017 and that future reporting would include management consultancy contract extensions and approval and value for money considerations for consultants, in accordance with recently published guidance from NHS Improvement.  

The Committee confirmed that the remaining items from the 15 September 2016 Summary of Actions had been actioned, completed or were on the agenda for the meeting: 2(b); 6(b); and 9(b).  

	Action
MME

MW

MME

	3. 
a

b

c

d

e

f
	Management of Concerns/Whistleblowing Arrangements

The Chair reminded the Committee that in relation to whistleblowing, its responsibilities were to:

· review the effectiveness of the arrangements by which staff may raise whistleblowing concerns in confidence; 
· ensure arrangements were in place for proportionate and independent investigation and appropriate follow-up; and 
· ensure safeguards were in place for whistleblowers who raised concerns – and that these safeguards were operating effectively and that individuals who raised concerns could be reassured that they would be protected from potential negative repercussions.   

The Chair noted the importance of the Committee receiving appropriate information including a strategic overview of the arrangements, processes and procedures in place around whistleblowing in order to be able to assess how effective they were.  This was distinct from more detailed information about individual whistleblowing cases.  

The Chair referred to action item 9(b) from the Minutes and asked whether the Management of Concerns (Whistleblowing) policy was still being revised.  The Director of Finance confirmed that the policy was being revised and restructured to align more closely with national policy; he noted that the relevant procedures were all already in place and had not needed to be changed.  He added that a further report on whistleblowing would be presented to the next meeting in February 2017 and noted that the Committee may need a more integrated view of the interaction between the Management of Concerns (Whistleblowing) policy, HR grievance procedures and the role of the Freedom to Speak Up Guardian.  He expressed confidence in the various processes and procedures in place but noted that there was still room for improvement in terms of speed of resolution of issues and general learning from across the various cases received.  

The Committee confirmed that the members of the Committee had separately received information and assurance directly from the Freedom to Speak up Guardian when he reported to the Board meeting in public on 26 October 2016 upon the first six months of the role.  

The Committee noted that it wanted to understand: how a decision was made to treat a matter as a whistleblowing case or as a HR grievance or another process; and who made these decisions.  This distinction was important because the protection available for someone bringing an issue as a whistleblower was different to the protection available to someone bringing a grievance.  The Chair emphasised that the Committee needed to be able to review the effectiveness of the arrangements for determining whether a case should be dealt with as whistleblowing or not i.e. the arrangements at the very start of the whistleblowing process.  The Director of Finance replied that inclusion on the formal whistleblowing caseload was normally the default action and that he had never decided that a case which had been raised as potential whistleblowing was not such; however he would discuss cases with HR and also ask HR to ensure that people raising such matters were also aware of grievance routes so that they could also decide to go down those routes. 

The Committee noted the discussion.  

	MME



	Audit Reports


	4. 
a

b

c

d

e

f
	External Audit update

Sue Barratt presented Paper AC 46/2016 the planning report on the audit for the year ending 31 March 2017.  She noted that there were no significant changes from the previous year’s plan although there had been a change in the methodology which would be used to assess significant risk areas.  Key risk areas for the audit had been identified as: property valuation; revenue recognition; and management override of controls.  Sue Barratt highlighted that management override of controls was a key risk for the NHS generally given the pressure to meet or exceed control totals.  Financial sustainability was also a potential significant risk which would be monitored throughout the audit.  Previously, audits had considered the impact upon financial sustainability of the organisation’s ability to continue as a going concern.  This year, the audit would also consider the impact of accuracy of budgeting, budgeting processes, value for money, the Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) and pressure to meet control totals.  The audit would also consider data quality and take into account the findings of the Internal Audit review of data quality, included on the agenda for this meeting, to consider whether this was also a risk area or should be subject to a non-standard opinion.  

In relation to the Quality Report, the guidance for 2016/17 was not yet available but assuming that there were no significant changes from the previous year, Sue Barratt encouraged the Trust to proceed with supporting the governors to select the governor indicator for review.  

Sue Barratt confirmed that materiality would be £4.6 million, consistent with the previous year.  Misstatements above £227,000 or material misstatements below this threshold would be reported.  The Charity continued to be outside of the scope of the audit.  

The Committee discussed the challenges with being able to identify management override of controls.  The Director of Finance noted that this may be more readily identified in the private sector where audited quarterly statements may be produced and which would allow for more independent audit review in-year.  Alternatively, a director of finance could give assurances and statements to the Board on certain aspects of the financial statements although that would lead to that role becoming singularly and personally accountable for the accounts.  Sue Barratt added that it would also be possible to focus consideration upon the application of the principle of prudence in preparation of the financial statements, how much confidence there was in the level of prudence built in and whether there had been any changes in that regard or in the forecast position. 

Lyn Williams asked what the impact upon the audit would be if the Trust had not agreed its contract with Oxfordshire CCG by the end of the year and what would be required to evidence that the Trust had a sufficient level of revenue in its accounts.  Sue Barratt replied that it would be difficult to evidence that the Trust had a sufficient level of revenue in its accounts under those circumstances but it would help if there was some agreement of balances and more information about the reasons why agreement had not been reached.  The Director of Finance added that the Trust was also prudent in its recording of revenue and that the actuals only recorded what the Trust had actually been paid and received.  

The Committee noted the report.  

	

	5.
a

b

c

d

e

f

g

h

i

j
	Internal Audit Progress Report

Ian Sharp presented the report AC 47/2016 which provided an update of progress against the 2016/17 Internal Audit Plan, high and medium priority recommendations, key extracts from recently finalised reports and a sector briefing.  He noted that 8 Internal Audit reviews had been completed since the last report.  There were still some delays in management signing off audit planning memoranda in specific areas of the organisation which led to delays and would increase pressure towards year-end; however in other parts of the organisation this was not an issue and progress had been prompt.  The Committee recognised the difficulties which this could present to the Internal Auditors and completion of the Internal Audit Plan.  John Allison asked why the Internal Audit review of CIP had taken until November 2016 to start when decisions about the scope had been taken in September.  Ian Sharp replied that this had been because key contacts had been on leave.  

Lyn Williams referred to the discussion at the previous meeting in September upon the Internal Audit review of Carenotes.  He reminded the Committee that it had been discussed that the Carenotes review should take place within the 2016/17 Internal Audit programme of work using some of the available contingency days.  He asked why it had been delayed and the progress report showed the start date as January 2017 within Q4 and that management feedback was still awaited on the audit planning memorandum issued in October.  The Director of Finance replied that he had been discussing this with the Chief Information Officer and the IT Team and refining the outputs that the Internal Audit review should achieve, especially as there had been a review of programme management.  The key issues which had been identified as critical outputs were to assess: the approach to implementation of Carenotes and whether too much flexibility had been introduced into this; and the capability of the product.   Lyn Williams emphasised the importance of the Committee receiving an independent assessment and assurance on this area within a timely manner so that relevant learning could be identified and promptly incorporated into other projects.  

The meeting discussed the timing of the Internal Audit review of Carenotes.  The Chair reminded the meeting that timing had been considered at the previous meeting in September and although the Committee recognised that there were requests to hold a review until later into 2017/18, the Committee was still keen for the review to take place. The Chief Executive noted that he had not been able to attend the September meeting to contribute to discussion then on timing; he suggested that it would be more useful for the review to take place after implementation of the next significant upgrade in March 2017 as a review undertaken now would not necessarily be useful, could distract from work necessary to implement the next upgrade and would be more useful if done during 2017/18.  The Director of Finance added that it was important to also consider the time commitments of the key team who would be required to drive the implementation of the next upgrade and participate in any review.  The Committee discussed whether it would be useful to separate the review into two parts, one to consider the mental health side of Carenotes first and the other to consider the community health side after implementation of the next upgrade.  The Committee decided that it would still be preferable to undertake one review in order to learn lessons more comprehensively across the project.  

Lyn Williams commented that if undertaking the Carenotes review after the implementation of the next upgrade in March would help to secure the buy-in of the team and a high quality audit review then it may be appropriate to postpone it.  The Committee agreed that the Carenotes review could be carried through to Q1 2017/18 but without using up any days from the 2017/18 Plan.  The review would therefore take place after the implementation of the next major Carenotes upgrade in March 2017 but it should be amongst the first pieces of substantive work undertaken during Q1 2017/18.  The audit planning memorandum was still to be finalised but project management should form part of the scope of the Carenotes review.  

The Committee discussed delays with agreeing the timing to undertake this Internal Audit review of Carenotes but also other reviews of incident reporting and CIPs.  The Chair noted that there had been particular challenges around agreeing the timing of the Carenotes review which had been emblematic of a general issue in certain areas.  The Chair emphasised the importance of having upfront discussions about timing and scheduling early.  The Chief Executive noted that timing should be considered more carefully when setting future Internal Audit Plans for the year.  Anne Grocock added that it would also be important to ensure that buy-in to the Internal Audit Plan was received from management at all relevant levels, especially those that would be directly impacted.  Ian Sharp added that the intention was to seek Executive buy-in and then formal approval from the Committee for the Internal Audit Plan.  

Sharon Birdi presented the Internal Audit review of Data Quality.  The Committee noted the review. 

Sharon Birdi presented the Internal Audit review of Locality Compliance Visits and noted that actions were in place to address findings.  Anne Grocock noted that the Trust operated across a wide range of localities and that issues which had been identified during this particular audit review should also be flagged to other localities for learning.  Sharon Birdi noted that different sites had been selected for this review further to last year’s review.  Lyn Williams added that each year a risk-based assessment utilising data from incidents and complaints should be used to select the localities to be visited and that this should be checked with the senior teams in Nursing/Clinical Standards and in Estates.  The Chair noted that the 2017/18 Internal Audit Plan should include Locality Compliance Visits and take account of the suggestion to conduct a risk-based assessment to identify the sites to visit, triangulating intelligence from checking where incidents/safety issues/complaints had arisen and discussions with the Nursing/Clinical Standards and Estates teams.  

The Committee considered activities which could help bring together localities for learning.  The Chief Executive noted that events such as Linking Leaders were useful in this regard.  He cautioned against the proliferation of policies which increased the risk of non-compliance and noted that it would be useful to have a periodic review of policies to avoid duplication.  Sue Barratt noted that in her experience, policy overhauls tended not to result in decreases of policies.  Ian Sharp added that in a recent similar exercise he had seen undertaken in the further education sector, such an overhaul had led to organisations realising that they needed to increase their policies.  

The Committee discussed the process to agree the Internal Audit Plan 2017/18.  Internal Audit would meet with the Director of Finance in January 2017 and then aim to attend an Extended Executive meeting to discuss the detail with senior management including service directors and clinical directors.  Ian Sharp aimed to present a draft version of the Internal Audit Plan 2017/18 to the next meeting in February 2017.  

The Committee noted the report.

	IS/SBi

IS/SBi

	6.
a

b

c
	Counter Fraud Progress Report

Gareth Robins presented the report AC 48/2016 which summarised counter fraud activity for the period 20 August 2016 to 21 November 216 against the 2016/17 Counter Fraud Plan.  

The Committee reviewed the summary of investigations at Appendix B and noted the visa management/immigration case.  The Director of Finance confirmed that access controls to the system had been reviewed and suggested that this may be a useful area for inclusion in the Internal Audit Plan.  The Committee requested that some Internal Audit review days be made available for a review of visa management/immigration and that TIAA consider whether there was availability in the 2016/17 Internal Audit Plan or whether it should be included in the 2017/18 Internal Audit Plan and link back to the Director of Finance and HR as appropriate.  

The Committee noted the report.    

	IS/SBi

	Assurance items

	7.
a

b

c

d
	Single Action Tender Waivers (SATWs) 01 August 2016 to 31 October 2016

The Director of Finance presented the report AC 49/2016 which reported on: (i) SATWs over £25,000 during the period; (ii) Single Action Quotation Waivers between £5,000 and £25,000; and (iii) invoices without a purchaser order over £25,000.  He noted that although general improvement continued in this area, extensions to existing waivers involving management consultancy still needed to be considered and were listed in this report at Appendix 4.  

The Chief Executive declared an interest in the report in his capacity as Chair of the Picker Institute.

The Committee reviewed the report and noted that:

· previous contact with a supplier leading to a recommendation from a service manager was not necessarily evidence that the supplier was appropriate for this organisation or a good reason for not contacting Procurement; 
· actual amounts spend should not differ from agreed waiver amounts and any examples of this should be reviewed; and 
· it would be useful to know the amount spent on consultancy in-year.

The Committee noted the report.    


	

	8.
a

b

c
	Board Assurance Framework (BAF)

The Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary presented the report AC 50/2016 which provided an update on the development of the BAF and also the full BAF.  The Chair noted that the members of the Committee were regularly sighted on the BAF as this was presented to the Board but that the role of this Committee was to look behind the BAF for assurance that it was suitable for the Board’s requirements.  

The Committee reviewed the BAF and noted that it was an integrated and detailed piece of work and that the covering report helped to analyse a diverse set of risks.  The Committee made the following suggestions:

· to have a Board Seminar or longer slot to consider some of the risks and processes in more detail; and 
· as part of a strategic stock-take, try zero-based analysis as a Board of the strategic risks and the anticipated outputs. 

The Committee noted the report and, subject to the comments above, was assured that the format of the BAF was appropriate and the processes were robust and relevant.  

	

	9.
a

b
	Quality Committee minutes – 08 September 2016

The Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary presented Paper AC 51/2016 the minutes of the meeting of the Quality Committee on 08 September 2016.  

The Committee received the minutes.

	

	Serious Incidents, Clinical Audit and End of Life Care

	10.
a

b

c
	Improvements to the Serious Incident (SI) Process and Mazars review update

The Committee reviewed the Paper AC 44/2016 which set out the external scrutiny of the SI process and quality of investigations with the Mazars Group and the Oxford Academic Health Science Network.  The Committee commended the good work which had been done but noted that it would still be useful for independent assurance that the findings of the external scrutiny processes and the actions plans had been implemented appropriately.   The Committee noted that it would be useful for an independent review, conducted through Internal Audit, to consider: timeliness of the SI process; impact upon the day jobs of investigators; involvement of families and carers; length of time incidents were in web holding; and a sample check of data to ensure that what was relied upon was correct.

The Director of Nursing, the Medical Director, the Clinical Audit Specialist and the Head of Nursing (Older Peoples Directorate) joined the meeting. 

The Chair noted that the Committee had been very reassured by the quality of the information in the report but the Committee still wanted independent assurance about how well the SI process was operating, how many SIs were at various stages (especially in web holding) and how assured the Trust could be by the data being relied upon.   The Director of Nursing noted that in relation to the type of incidents in web holding, she was confident that SIs were not sitting in there and that they were promptly identified and escalated.  However, there was still progress to be made with managers reducing the number of other incidents in web holding awaiting grading, agreement and sign-off/escalation.  She added that before an Internal Audit review took place, it would be useful to have time to monitor the impact and progress of the improvement plan which had been developed following the external scrutiny of the SI process.  She recommended that an Internal Audit review of SIs take place after the end of Q1 2017/18.   The Chair noted that it may still be helpful to have Internal Audit undertake sample checking of data relied upon.  The Director of Nursing noted that if this was not too burdensome for the team then it may be able to support this but that the team was small and at a time when the SI process was already undergoing change it may be important to be able to focus upon implementing that first. 

The Committee noted the report. 

The Director of Nursing left the meeting.

	

	11.
a

b

c

d

e

f

g

h

i
	Clinical Audit Annual Report

The Medical Director and the Clinical Audit Specialist presented the report on the Clinical Audit programme 2015/16 and the development of the Clinical Audit Plan.  The report also provided an overview of Clinical Audit activity, NICE guidance, governance arrangements, education and training, patient and public involvement, partnership links and directorate summaries.  The Medical Director provided an update on progress with the current year and noted that the Trust was fully up-to-date with clinical audits for Q1 2016/17, all national audits and quarterly audits although there had been some slippage with Q2 audits.  He cautioned that despite having reduced the quantity of audits and the frequency of some audits, there was still a very high workload.  He noted that it would not be possible to reduce the quantity of audits any further as the Trust needed to ensure that it undertook nationally commissioned clinical audits and those that were required for CQUIN (Commissioning for Quality and Innovation) payments.  

Lyn Williams noted that he was reassured by the report and praised the excellent work undertaken with carers and service users.  He asked where the risk assessments at the start of the Clinical Audit process were carried out.  The Medical Director replied that these were done by the Clinical Audit Group (CAG).  The Clinical Audit Specialist added that the CAG considered all possible clinical audits, whether nationally mandated or recommended following SI processes, to formulate the Clinical Audit Plan and then made recommendations up to the Effectiveness quality sub-committee.  

Lyn Williams referred to pages 15-16 in the report and expressed concern that not all Clinical Audit reports had incorporated all individual recommendations due to the amount of time required to undertake this task and lack of capacity in the Clinical Audit team (although it was acknowledged that individual recommendations in action plans were monitored through the Ulysses/Safeguard system).   Lyn Williams acknowledged that the number of action plans and recommendations generated was significant but noted that where these related to SI-type issues or had a Trust-wide impact then they should be included in Clinical Audit reports.  The Clinical Audit Specialist noted that although all recommendations were being monitored through the Ulysses/Safeguard system, it was a challenge to go back and link these up to the action plans and reports.  Lyn Williams noted that for Trust-wide actions at least it would be useful if these could be prioritised for specific linking into Clinical Audit reports so that management action in relation to them could be monitored by the committees receiving the reports.  

Lyn Williams referred to page 21 of the report and asked why these actions from the Children & Young People’s Directorate were not currently recorded on the Ulysses/Safeguard system.  The Clinical Audit Specialist replied that these related to directorate specific or trainee doctor conducted audits.  The Medical Director added that the team was moving to linking all clinical audits into the central Clinical Audit team but this was still a work in progress.  

Anne Grocock referred to the Clinical Audit Strategy and emphasised the importance of triangulating Clinical Audit activity with other Trust activities and noted that this may need to filter beyond review at the Quality Committee.  The Medical Director agreed and noted that the development of the Quality Institute may help to provide a resource to look more actively at the outcomes of Clinical Audit activity.  

John Allison referred to page 6 of the report and the theme which had arisen on completeness and quality of documentation, especially as Clinical Audit results were most commonly based on evidence found in the clinical record.  He asked whether using documentation/paperwork was as effective as inspection and observation would be as audit tools.  The Medical Director noted that there were other methods of looking at the quality of daily activity.  He noted that the clinical record needed to be treated carefully as an audit tool because some things were not recorded where might be expected within the clinical record.  However, the development and roll out of the CRIS (Clinical Record Interactive Search) function would allow the clinical record to be interrogated more effectively.  

The Chair asked what level of confidence there was that the Clinical Audit Plan for the year was achievable and how, if progress fell behind schedule, time would be reprioritised.  The Medical Director replied that the Clinical Audit Plan looked to be achievable.  If necessary, national audits and those internal audits which were assessed as high risk would be prioritised to achieve first and this would be considered by the CAG.  

Sue Dopson asked what the Clinical Audit team was most concerned about.  The Medical Director replied that from the results of audits, more work needed to be done around pharmacy and physical health. 

The Committee noted the report.


	

	12.
a

b

c
	End of Life and Palliative Care

The Head of Nursing (Older Peoples Directorate) presented the report AC 43/2016 which provided an update on work undertaken to improve the care provided to patients receiving end of life or palliative care.  He highlighted the progress which had been made since the Internal Audit review in 2015 had considered implementation of the new system and recommended more work to raise the level of awareness of the key priorities of people in end of life care consistently across the Trust and to document discussions clinicians had with families in relation to end of life preferences.  He noted that the Trust also no longer used the Liverpool Care Pathway.    The outcome of the recent Care Quality Commission (CQC) inspection had been that the Trust had been rated as “good” in end of life care.  

Alyson Coates left the meeting; Anne Grocock took over as the Chair. 

The Head of Nursing noted that going forwards there was work to do around: interface working; transition across services for patients; and to improve communication between organisations or within different parts of the organisation as although there were few incidents in this area, where incidents did arise then communication had been identified as a theme for improvement.  

The Committee noted the report.  


	

	Any Other Business

	13.
a
	Any Other Business
None. 


	

	The meeting was closed at: 12:38.
	

	Date of next meeting: Thursday, 02 February 2017 09:30-11:30
	


BOD 23/2017


(Agenda item: 15(ii))
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